
 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

MUNICIPAL CENTER COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

Tuesday, April 4, 2017 

 

The regular meeting of the Planning Commission was scheduled and held in the Council Chambers of 

City Hall on April 4, 2017. Regular meetings of the Planning Commission are broadcast and recorded 

electronically.  Minutes reflect a summary of the proceedings and actions taken.  

 

1. Chairman Harless welcomed everyone and asked the Commission members as well as the audience to 

please speak into the microphone so they could be heard. Chairman Harless called the meeting to order 

at 6:00 p.m. requesting the roll call.  

 

2. Pam Rush called the roll of the Commission and established a quorum. 

 

Commissioners Present: Mike Harless, Dike Bacon, George Hernandez, Alderman Forrest Owens, Rick 

Bennett, David Clark, Keith Saunders, and Mayor Mike Palazzolo  

  

Commissioners Absent: Hale Barclay 

 

Staff Present:  David Harris, Cameron Ross, Sheila Pounder, Sarah Goralewski, Jody Dwyer, Tim 

Gwaltney, and Pam Rush   

 

Chairman Harless stated for those people who just arrived, tonight’s agenda is on the front table.   

                        

3. Approval of Minutes for March 7, 2017:  

Chairman Harless stated that the next order of business is the approval of the minutes for the March 7, 

2017 meeting.  If there are no additions, corrections or deletions to the minutes of the March 7, 2017, 

meeting of the Planning Commission, he would entertain a motion for approval. 

   

Mr. Saunders moved to approve the Planning Commission minutes of March 7, 2017, seconded by Mayor 

Palazzolo.  

  

Chairman Harless asked for a roll call. 

 

Roll Call: Barclay –absent; Saunders – yes; Hernandez – yes; Bacon –yes; Harless – yes; Owens – yes; 

Clark – yes; Bennett – yes; Palazzolo- yes.  The motion was passed 

               

4. Part of Lot 2, Wolf River Center – Phase 1, 1
st
 Addition – Request rezoning from ‘C-2” (General 

Commercial) to “R-H” (Retirement Housing) 

 

Mr. Ross made a presentation of the application to the Planning Commission. 

 

INTRODUCTION:   
 

Development Case Number 17-705 

  

Location: NE Corner of Wolf River Blvd. & Germantown Pkwy. 

  

Owner Name: Baptist Memorial Healthcare Corp. 

  

Applicant/Developer: 

 

Representative Name: 

 

Current Zoning District: 

Avenida Partners Development Group, LLC 

 

Harvey Marcom w/ The Reaves Firm 

 

“C-2” (General Commercial) 
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Area:  5.284 Acres 

  

Request: Rezoning from “C-2” (General Commercial) to “R-H” (Retirement 

Housing)   

*Refer to the Disclosure Form attached for more information  

 

 
BACKGROUND:   

The subject property is owned by Baptist Memorial Healthcare Corporation.  It is currently zoned “C-2” 

(General Commercial), and was originally developed as a Walmart store. 

 

On August 3, 2004 the Planning Commission gave preliminary and final site plan approval for plans to 

demolish the existing Walmart building and subdivide the site into six lots.  On July 22, 2013, the Board 

of Mayor and Aldermen approved Project Development Contract No. 1183 for Baptist Rehabilitation 

Hospital on a portion of Lot 2.  The current subject parcel, which is part of Lot 2, has remained vacant. 

 

DISCUSSION:   

The applicant, Avenida Partners Development Group, is proposing to rezone the subject property from 

“C-2” (General Commercial) to “R-H” (Retirement Housing), in order to develop an independent living 

retirement community.  (For more information on this possible facility, please refer to the presentation by 

Avenida Partners, which was sent via email and is accessible on the Planning Commission calendar page 

of the city’s website.)   

 

The Germantown Code (Sec. 23-66) permits changes in Zoning Districts, “whenever the public necessity, 

convenience, general welfare or good zoning practice justifies such action.”  The basis for a zoning 

change could include that there was a mistake in the original zoning; or, that there has been a change in 

the neighborhood.  Should a mistake in the original zoning not be the case, Tennessee courts have 

established the following criteria to help determine what is considered to be a change in the 

neighborhood. 

 

a. Changes in population, both of the area proposed to be rezoned and in the surrounding areas; 
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b. Changes in existing road patterns or traffic, including traffic volumes, and also including the 

development of new roadways in the vicinity; 

 

c. The need for rezoning based upon changes in whatever is classified as the “neighborhood” (which 

may not necessarily be limited to what one would think of as a relatively concise area), and which 

may include changes in population, development trends, and the existing character of nearby property 

and/or changes that have occurred in the character of nearby property;  

 

d. The effect of the requested change in zoning on adjoining or nearby property. 

 

The Reaves Firm (the project representatives and engineers) have submitted two letters detailing the 

reasons for the zoning change, which are attached to the staff report. 

 

As part of the rezoning proposal, a conceptual site plan for the potential development is required.  It must 

indicate how the property may be developed for the intended use, while meeting the requirements of the 

requested zoning district with regard to building setback lines, building height, buffer, landscape and 

parking requirements.  A concept site plan which addresses these items has been provided by the 

applicant (please see attached). 

 

The Technical Advisory Committee (T.A.C.) met on March 15
th
 and made the following comments:  

 

STAFF COMMENTS:   

1. A Traffic Impact Study (TIS) has been completed for the proposed zoning change, and was sent out 

via email to the Planning Commission and is accessible on the Planning Commission calendar page 

of the city’s website. 

 

2. The Engineering Division has the following comments, in response to both the concept site plan and 

the TIS.  (The comments below have been addressed by Dr. Lipinski, whose response is attached to 

this staff report.) 

 

a. A signalized intersection is being planned for the driveway immediately east of this site.  The 

signal will be installed as a component of the future Campbell Clinic expansion project.  

Every effort should be made that this proposed development site (Avenida Senior Housing) 

has access/cross connection to the existing Wolf River Retail Center. 

 

b. Provide supporting documentation for the selection of the directional distribution.  The 

provided driveway counts indicate that 75-80% of the traffic entering and leaving the 

driveway on Wolf River Blvd. is oriented to the east, but the assignment of trips to the 

driveways indicates that 75-80% of the traffic entering and exiting this driveway for this 

development will be oriented to the west.  A significant increase in the number of left turns 

from the driveway on Wolf River Blvd. could create issues. 

 

c. Check the analysis files to make sure that the project traffic has been added to all the 

approaches.  Some of the analysis files appear to only have the project traffic added to the 

driveway approach.  This probably won't change the TIS results; it just needs to be cleaned 

up. 

 

d. In a recent review of the crash reports of the existing driveway and Wolf River Blvd., it has 

been determined that there have been over five crashes a year at this intersection, for the past 

three years.  Primarily, the crashes involve southbound left turning vehicles out of the 

driveway.  Please address how this project may impact the number of crashes at this 
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driveway.  After the crash reports have been redacted, we will provide crash history to the 

consultant for their review. 

 

3. Per the Police Department, traffic and site access on the conceptual site plan are a concern, as Wolf 

River Blvd. does not need any more in and out driveways.  Any new development here should use the 

proposed red light east of the site for access. 

 

4. Per the Fire Marshal, traffic and safe entrance/exit on the conceptual site plan are a concern, 

especially given the traffic/bottleneck already along this stretch of Wolf River Blvd. 

 

a. There are concerns about general site circulation and the long stretch of grasscrete at the rear 

of the site.  Will this be blocked off to regular traffic?  How?   

 

5. If approved, the applicant shall proceed to the Board of Mayor and Aldermen (BMA) for three 

readings on the rezoning. 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Approval, subject to the comments listed above. 

 

Board Discussion:  

Chairman Harless asked if there were any questions of staff. 

Chairman Harless invited the applicant up to discuss the project.  

 

Greg Marcom with the Reaves Firm, 6800 Poplar Avenue, Suite 101, Memphis, TN 38138, stated we 

believe this is a good use for the area with low traffic impact. We do believe this area has changed since 

the Walmart has departed, Campbell Clinic has approved expansion plans and the West Cancer Center 

has moved their facility here.  Also there are several Cardiologist Clinics in the area. We think it’s a good, 

complimentary use to the medical corridor.  Staff from Avenida Senior Living is here, if you have any 

questions regarding the proposed user.  With regards to traffic we had discussions yesterday with Crook 

Trust and Wolf River Retail Center owners. They are agreeable to allowing us access to the future traffic 

signal which will be located at the common property line and across from the shared driveway to 

Campbell Clinic and West Clinic. We were happy to hear this and we will continue to work with them. 

We currently have a gentleman’s agreement with them that will give us access to this site. Other access 

will be behind the Baptist Rehabilitation, the main drive will be on Wolf River Boulevard and this third 

connection will be signalized. I believe the whole facility will be gated for the security.  

 

Mr. Bacon asked where the gates would be.  

 

Mr. Marcom answered there would a gate at each of the drives.     

 

Chairman Harless asked can you tell us something about the Avenida organization and how long have 

you been in the retirement business? 

   

Jim Walker of 905 Warrior Drive, Murfreesboro, TN with Avenida Senior Living stated the company has 

been around since 2008. We have two operating communities just like this one. We have one, in 

Oklahoma; I own and manage the facility outside of Kansas City. There are four partners and the 

company is based is in California. We have one facility we will start in Franklin, TN in June, one in 

Hendersonville, TN and one in Lakewood, CA that is planning to start this summer. I have been coming 

to Germantown for 40 years and it’s a wonderful community. I will be managing this one in Germantown.          

 

ZONING AND ANNEXATION SUBCOMMITTEE:  (DAVID CLARK, CHAIRMAN) 

The Subcommittee met on March 22, 2017, and heard presentations from Planning Division staff and the 

applicant. The application will be considered at the April 4, 2017 Planning Commission meeting, subject 
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to the Committee’s discussion, comments of staff and additional information to be presented by the 

applicant. 

 

PROPOSED MOTION:  To approve the rezoning from “C-2” (General Commercial) to “R-H” 

(Retirement Housing) on Part of Lot 2, Wolf River Center – Phase 1, 1
st
 Addition – NE Corner of Wolf 

River Blvd. & Germantown Pkwy., subject to the Commission’s discussion, staff comments in the staff 

report, and the plans and documents filed with the application.  

 

Mr. Clark moved to approve the rezoning from “C-2” (General Commercial) to “R-H” (Retirement 

Housing) on Part of Lot 2, Wolf River Center – Phase 1, 1
st
 Addition – NE Corner of Wolf River Blvd. & 

Germantown Parkway, subject to the Commission’s discussion, staff comments in the staff report, and the 

plans and documents filed with the application, seconded by Mr. Bacon. 

  

Chairman Harless asked for a roll call. 

 

Roll Call: Barclay –absent; Saunders – yes; Hernandez – yes; Bacon –yes; Harless – yes; Owens – yes; 

Clark – yes; Bennett – yes; Palazzolo- yes.  The motion was passed 

 

Mr. Bacon voted yes; I agree this is a complimentary use to the development trends of the medical 

corridor. I think the likelihood of this back parcel being developed as commercial and the front parcels all 

been developed out is probably trending low. The change in use as described with the traffic analysis with 

traffic turning east. The backside of this development would certainly be better than a loading dock.     

 

Mr. Clark stated Mr. Bacon did a great job explaining and that is the same reason I’m voting yes. With 

the Walmart no longer there, and the change in that area, along with the different use of that space being 

more of a medical area.  

 

Mr. Hernandez voted yes; it’s a complimentary use to the surrounding properties and certainly the more 

favorable impact on traffic is a real plus.   

 

Alderman Owens voted yes; with it being more of a change in the area. The property tax will be taxed as 

the same rate as our current commercial property tax base at 40 percent.  

 

Mr. Saunders voted yes; I echo everything that was said at this point. If you read the Retirement Housing 

(RH) ordinance it does meet the requirements on being located on a major street. I really feel like this is 

going be a very good thing for Germantown.   

 

Chairman Harless voted yes; this area has gone through significant change in the past ten years from more 

of a retail area to a medical center and this compliments it very well. I am also, very excited that we are 

talking about aligning the exit entrance into the traffic signal.   

 

Chairman Harless said congratulations and the motion passes.   
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*Refer to plans in application packet for more information. 

  

CONCEPT PLAN 
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5. Carter Mixed Use Development at Germantown Planned Development– Request Outline Plan 

Approval (Case # 17-712) 

 

Mr. Ross made a presentation of the application to the Planning Commission. 

 

INTRODUCTION:  
  

Development Case Number: 17-712 

  

Case Name: Carter Mixed Use Development at Germantown 

  

Location: 7450 Poplar Avenue, extending southward to the north side of North 

Street and bounded by Arthurwood Drive, North Street, and McVay 

Road tracts 

  

Owner Name: Eleanor Woodward, Boyd & Sara Arthur, Andrew & Barbara Arthur, 

Andrew Arthur Sr. & Andrew W. Arthur, Sherry Walker and Boyd 

Walker  

  

Applicant: Carter 

  

Representative Name: Scott Stringer w/ Carter - Agent 

  

Zoning District: “T5” Urban Center Zoning District 

  

Area: 32.863 Acres  

  

Request: Outline Plan Approval for Mixed-Use Development 

*Refer to the Disclosure Form attached for more information  

 
BACKGROUND: The property was rezoned from the “OC” Office Campus District with “T-5” Urban 

Center District overlay as part of the Germantown Smart Growth Plan approved in October, 2007. This 

application is being filed as a Planned Development (PD) pursuant to 23-566 et seq and 23-741 et seq., 
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the Germantown Smart Code.  The applicants seek approval of the Outline plan pursuant to 23-573 and 

23-574.  

 

DISCUSSION: The T5 District allows a mixture of uses including residential, retail, commercial, and 

office. The western border of this property requires a 150 foot building height limitation setback (3 stories 

height maximum), which includes a 25 foot planting buffer as shown on the adopted Smart Code 

Regulation Plan for this area of Germantown.  The T-5 district allows five story buildings (six stories 

with warrant) outside of the height limitation setback. Below is the summary table for the proposed 

development. 

 

DEVELOPMENT SUMMARY 

TOTAL SITE AREA 32.863 ac. 

USES:  Allowed in the T-5 Districts  

   Office  56,400 sq. ft 

   Retail            254,000 sq. ft. 

   Hotel 130 rooms 

   Residential 302 apartments 

  

PARKING: Total Provided 2,031 spaces 

   Parking Deck 1,074 

   Surface Lots 820 

   On-Street 137 

 

NOTE: THE ABOVE FIGURES ARE BASED ON THE SUBMITTED CONCEPT PLANS 

 

The development has been filed as a Planned Development (PD) in order to incorporate a private internal 

drive system into the plan.  A Project Description from the applicant is attached on page 12. 

 

The Carter Planned Development complies with Section 23-573, which states the following: 

The outline plan shall contain at a minimum:  

 

(1)  For all planned residential developments:  

a.  A map on a scale of one inch equals 100 feet or larger showing available utilities, easements, 

roadways, rail lines and public rights-of-way crossing and adjacent to the subject property.  

b.  A graphic rendering of the existing conditions and/or aerial photographs showing the existing 

conditions and depicting all significant natural topographical and physical features of the 

subject property; location and extent of tree cover; location and extent of watercourses, 

marshes and floodplains on or within 100 feet of the subject property; existing drainage 

patterns and soil conditions.  

c.  A drawing defining the general location and maximum number of lots, parcels or sites to be 

developed or occupied by buildings in the planned development; the general location and 

maximum amount of area to be developed for parking; the general location and maximum 

amount of area to be devoted to open space and to be conveyed, dedicated or served for 

parks, playgrounds, school sites, public buildings and other common use areas; the 

approximate location of points of ingress and egress and access streets, where required; the 

approximate location of pedestrian and vehicular ways or the restrictions pertaining thereto 

and the extent of landscaping, planting or fencing and other treatment for adjustment to 

surrounding property.  
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d.  A tabulation of the maximum number of dwelling units proposed, including the number of 

units with two or less bedrooms and more than two bedrooms.  

e.  A tabulation of the maximum floor area to be constructed, except for single-family detached 

dwellings and their accessory buildings, and the proposed maximum height of any building or 

structure.  

f.  A written statement generally describing the relationship of the proposed planned 

development to the current policies and plans of the city and how the proposed planned 

development is to be designed, arranged and operated in order to permit the development and 

use of neighboring property in accordance with applicable regulations. The statement shall 

include a description of the applicant's planning objectives, the approaches to be followed in 

achieving those objectives and the rationale governing the applicant's choices of objectives 

and approaches. In addition, a specific list of the exceptions to applicable regulations 

requested shall be required.  

g.  If the planned development is proposed to be constructed in stages or units during a period 

extending beyond a single construction season, a development schedule indicating:  

1.  The approximate date when construction of the project can be expected to begin;  

2.  The order in which the phases of the project will be built; and  

3.  The minimum area and the approximate location of common open space and public 

improvements that will be required at each stage.  

h.  Proposed means of ensuring the continued maintenance of common open space or other 

common elements and governing the use and continued protection of the planned 

development.  

i.  A statement setting forth in detail the bulk, use, and/or other regulations under which the 

planned development is proposed.  

j.  If any stage or unit as proposed contains a share of open space or other public or private 

recreation or service facility less than that which its size, number of units or density would 

otherwise require, a statement shall be submitted setting forth what bond, credit, escrow or 

other assurance the applicant proposes in order to ensure that the difference between that 

which would otherwise be required and that which the applicant proposes to provide in the 

instant stage or unit is ultimately provided.  

 

(2)  For all planned commercial developments:  

a.  A map on a scale of one inch equals 100 feet or larger showing available utilities, and 

easements, roadways, rail lines and public rights-of-way crossing and adjacent to the subject 

property.  

b.  A graphic rendering of the existing conditions and/or aerial photographs showing the existing 

conditions and depicting all significant natural, topographical and physical features of the 

subject property; general location and extent of tree cover; location and extent of 

watercourses, marshes and floodplains on or within 100 feet of the subject property; existing 

drainage patterns; and soil conditions.  

c.  A drawing defining the general location and maximum amount of area to be developed for 

buildings and parking; standards for pedestrian and vehicular circulation and the points of 

ingress and egress, including access streets, where required, and the provision of spaces for 

loading; the standards for the location, size and number of signs; adjustments to be made in 

relation to abutting land uses and zoning districts; and the extent of landscaping, planting and 

other treatment for adjustment to surrounding property.  

d.  A circulation diagram indicating the proposed principal movement of vehicles, goods and 

pedestrians within the development to and from existing thoroughfares.  

e.  A development schedule indicating the stages in which the project will be built and when 

construction of the project can be expected to begin.  

f.  A written statement generally describing the relationship of the planned development to the 

current policies and plans of the city; and how the proposed planned development is to be 
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designed, arranged and operated in order to permit the development and use of neighboring 

property in accordance with the applicable regulations of this division. The statement shall 

include a description of the applicant's planning objectives, the approaches to be followed in 

achieving those objectives and the rationale governing the applicant's choices of objectives 

and approaches.  

g.  A statement setting forth in detail the manner in which the proposed planned development 

deviates from the zoning and subdivision regulations which would otherwise be applicable to 

the subject property, including:  

1.  Maximum total square feet of building floor area proposed for commercial uses, by 

general type of use.  

2.  Maximum total land area, expressed in acres and as a percent of the total development 

area, proposed to be devoted to commercial uses; minimum public and private open 

space; streets; and off-street parking and loading areas.  

 

WARRANTS:  After staff review, no warrants are required at this time; however, future warrants may be 

requested with preliminary and final plan applications. See page 14 of this staff report. 

 

The Technical Advisory Committee (T.A.C.) met on March 15th and made the following comments:  

 

PLAN REVISION(S): The plans have been revised to address all of the comments from TAC and the 

Smart Code Review Committee. 

 

STAFF COMMENTS:   

General Comments: 

After approval from the Planning Commission, the outline plan shall proceed to the Board of Mayor and 

Aldermen for approval.  

 

Board Discussion:  

Chairman Harless asked if there were any questions of staff. 

Chairman Harless invited the applicant up to discuss the project.  

 

Mr. Bacon commented that the commission encourages an open dialog from the City, applicant, and the 

adjacent property owners exploring creatively to increase connectivity with the existing developments.   

 

Mr. Ross stated since the application, the applicants have spoken to staff trying to figure out how to move 

forward on that. We have also, met with neighbors and citizens who have come in to talk us about their 

concerns, and taking phone calls from citizens.  

 

Mr. Bacon stated as our plan develops, and then the Smart Code starts interconnectivity with pedestrians. 

 

Mr. Ross stated that the plan currently shows connectivity both with pedestrians and vehicles to Saddle 

Creek.      

  

Chairman Harless stated this property was considered for a large project by Poag & McEwen several 

years ago. Do you have any feel for how this project matches up to that project? 

 

Mr. Ross answered based on the analysis, this project is at 60 percent of what is proposed and approved 

by this body as part of for the Poag & McEwen plan. It is spread out a little bit different, the impact is 

lower.      

 

Mr. Clark asked is that 60 percent in size or use? 
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Mr. Ross answered it is not a simple arithmetic; 60 percent is for different variables in terms of the 

density, size of the units, the number of units, types of uses that were proposed, circulation patterns, and 

the heights that were associated with those buildings. At 60 percent development intensity, if you want an 

actual line by line comparison, we could be prepared to provide that in part of your next submittals. 

Mr. Harless then asked if the applicant would like to make a presentation.  

 

Scott Taylor with Carter at 171 17
th
 Street, Suite 1200, Atlanta, GA, 30363, stated to answer Mr. Clark 

question there was 470,000 square feet of retail with the Poag & McEwen proposed plan. 

 

Scott Taylor with Carter at 171 17
th
 Street, Suite 1200, Atlanta, GA, 30363, presented a PowerPoint 

presentation on projects they are working on now in different states. He is the CEO and one of the leaders 

for Carter who would serve as the Master Developer for this property. Before we jump into walking 

through the outline plan we thought it might be helpful to share a little about our organization. A handful 

of projects that we had the good fortune of working on and helped provide contexts to how projects like 

this in Germantown come together. These are hard, they are complicated, and take a tremendous amount 

of collaboration and public input, working hand to hand with City staff, as well as members of groups 

such as yours, and elected officials. We have done a significant amount of this type of work around the 

United States for some time. We will be celebrating our 60
th
 anniversary as an organization next year and 

this is our focus as a business for infield mix used projects with Smart Growth. The proposed site for the 

zoning is identified as a T5 Urban Center district on the Germantown regulating Plan. T5 is “higher 

density mixed-use building types that accommodate retail, offices, row houses, and apartments”.  The 

following components are planned for the project 254,500 square feet of retail, including a 40,000 square 

feet theater, 56,400 square feet of office, 130 room hotel, 302 apartments units, 30,000 square feet of 

retail, and 2,031 parking spaces, comprised of both surface and structured parking.  

 

Doug Swett with Kimley Horn and Associates, 6750 Poplar Ave Suite 600, Memphis, TN, 38138, made a 

presentation about the Germantown Mixed Use Traffic Impact Analysis. The traffic generated by this 

development at p.m. peak hours’ trips is 984. This is actually a 40 percent reduction in traffic from the 

Poag & McEwen plan from 2008 in the p.m. peak hours versus 1,700 trips. The proposed development 

will have several access points consisting of the following: 1) right in/right out driveway to Poplar 

Avenue at the northwest corner of the property, 2) direct access to the development from the signalized 

intersection at Poplar Avenue and Arthurwood Drive, 3) two cross access driveways with the Saddle 

Creek development to the east, providing indirect access to West Street, 4) emergency vehicle only access 

to North Street on the south. Key changes from the Poag & McEwen plan is some of the public 

improvements that have occurred as part of the TDOT project from widening Poplar Avenue, making the 

intersections improvements and installing Fiber Optic interconnected cable to the intersections. They now 

operate as a system and interact together on Poplar Avenue.  

 

Mayor Palazzolo asked Mr. Taylor why are Carter decided to develop in Germantown? What is appealing 

to you about our community? Is there a willingness to look to your commercial neighbors to the east with 

egress/ingress connect activity with established retail and office space there. That could be very inviting 

to create a connected town center. You could make that town center a true village, if you have the ability 

to connect pedestrians and vehicles. Do you consider doing this in multi phases or one phase, or still to be 

determined? Tell us how you are communicating with your residential neighbors?  I will share with you 

that Poag & McEwen did a good job of reaching out and talking to the neighbors and getting their input 

and feedback. They worked through the questions and comments with them. I expect you to do that as 

well. Our community established a seventh Police District in July 1, 2016 and that police district is 

strictly for the Central Business District. Would you be open for us to have a police substation in the town 

center?  

 

Mr. Taylor stated it’s hard to answer the question about “Why Germantown?” in one sentence. There are 

so many fundamentals that are positive around this community and what you all collectively have done to 
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make this very attractive. There is a story here with the retailers, office users and hospitality type 

providers; they see the incredible residential value, fantastic demographics, and the opportunity to be part 

of something that can be unique.        

It’s never one thing that typically makes a project like this successful; it’s the combination of all the 

pieces and parts. With the pedestrians’ experience and the scale of this development, we want to be very 

thoughtful in how that is incorporated with the retailers who come in, as well as the hotel and residential 

areas. It’s where you have the balance of pieces and parts. We have considered connection points into 

Saddle Creek, into Corporate Center, and Market Square. We have considered a pedestrian connection 

point into Miller Farms.  Currently the project would be built in multi phases. We would do all of our site 

work for the entire 32 acres at once. We would then do our infrastructure of our parking right behind that. 

Giving the fact we have some smaller buildings, we have the ability to phase those as well. It will be one 

development phase from a construction standpoint, the answer is yes. We would try to program the public 

space for as many activities as we can conceive and those could be yoga classes, children activities, ice 

skating, lunchtime activities, and live music for a family friendly environment. We would welcome and 

embrace that opportunity. Germantown is known nationally as a community you want to be in as a 

retailer.    

 

Mr. Bacon noted that this is considered to be a regional draw and it would be attractive to north 

Mississippi and beyond.         

 

Mr. Bennett stated he applauded the effort to bring this development to Germantown. I was on the 

Planning Commission when the Poag and McEwen came in front of us and I can see the difference in the 

two. With our limited land available, this is what we need to grow this community. This would be 

drawing a tax base in the City which we need. I am concerned about the traffic flow. 

 

Chairman Harless said there has been some concern about drainage into the Miller Farms area, 

specifically one house. How will this project affect that? 

 

Greg Bartlett with the Reaves Firm, 6800 Poplar Avenue, Suite 101, Memphis, TN 38138, stated it’s the 

conception phase you understand. The site is dividing into four drainage basins, two drains to the east 

through Saddle Creek (about eight acres) and the other two drains toward Miller Farms. Miller Farms has 

a box culvert that crosses Poplar Avenue and carries about 100 acres of drainage. This site will contribute 

about 26 acres to that basin; only a fourth of the area going to that basin will be contributed here. What 

we are proposing to do with the pond at the northwest corner would also act as a wet bottom detention 

basin. We also propose a underground basin near the western drive in that parking area that would also 

work as a detention facility, two other underground storage facilities at the southeast near the large 

parking garage, and one near the northeast basin. Those two will drain east through Saddle Creek; the 

others will drain through a box culvert under Poplar Avenue. We will work with staff through the design 

phase to make sure that we don’t exceed existing predevelopment conditions. 

 

Chairman Harless stated with the underground detention basins and the wet drainage areas, do you expect 

to control more water than what’s being control now? 

 

Mr. Bartlett answered yes; what the detention facility will do is capture the run off, and hold it for a 

period of time and discharge it slowly over a period of time. It should allow the majority of the remaining 

75 acres to pass through that culvert and hold it in our storage facility. The facility will release it at a 

slower rate, so we will not over tax the existing system.    

 

Chairman Harless asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to speak in support of this 

project? If so please come forward and state you name and address for the record, you have 3 minutes. 
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Support:  
Carl Raff of 2039 Overhill Cove stated I am the adjacent property to the Timbers. I’ve got a half acre 

backyard that I’m trying to downsize, so I’m looking for alternative in the City that could allow me to 

stay in Germantown without owning a private residence. My kids are gone and I’m an empty nester. I 

have known the developer for a long time and I respect him. I think he will do a good job in Germantown. 

I am very supportive of the overall development. 

 

Haley Richard of 7475 Willey Road stated we are very excited about this project. This is something 

Germantown has never had and I think it will bring a lot of happiness to a lot of homes here. 

 

Richard Vosburg of 8365 Silverthorn Cove stated I was a member of the Vision 2020 team and they 

looked at this type of development for the City from a strategic prospective. We discovered that we 

were going to have a financial problem, unless we sufficiently increased our commercial tax base. 

Working on the school program became even clearer that we needed a greater sales tax base for 

commercial property in order to pay for the increase cost of our schools without depleting what was 

available for General City Services. I served again on the Vision 2030 team and it became clear as we 

look forward that development like this was going to be necessary to constrain the residential tax rate. I 

don’t know enough about this project to speak particular to this project, but this project, Thornwood, 

and TraVure those are the type of developments that are necessary to the future of Germantown.     

        

Adam Crawford of 7406 Oak Run Drive stated I am here on behalf of some neighbors from Miller Farms 

and Oak Run to read a letter that we collectively put together. The letter was submitted (see attached).  

 

Liz Jacobs of 7464 North Street stated my husband Jim Jacobs wrote a very long letter and I’m not going 

to read it. But we are very much in favor of this project and we agree on the Smart Growth and the Town 

Center itself. It’s going to be great to attract consumers and people outside of Germantown to the area. 

The letter was submitted (see attached). 

 

Lynda Smith of 7552 Apple Valley Road, stated my sister Jan Smith Fedler and I own the house at 7458 

North Street, which I have told John Elkington is probably the closest house to this site. My sister and I 

did have some concerns about this project; the first was the big dumpster apparently was going to be in 

our backyard, but that has been moved. Our other concerns have now been eliminated and we have been 

given the information that we felt like we needed. So we feel very good about this. As a 22 year resident 

who’s live in Germantown. I think this is a long time coming. We were part of the project with the Poag 

and McEwen era. I think at the time we were looking for a six story hotel being in our backyard and that 

was not going to be acceptable. I think it will bring a lot of good things to Germantown and I whole 

heartily support it.    

 

Murray Foster of 11210 Shady Lane, Eads, TN stated that I represent the Arthur family as their real estate 

broker. I do have a property interest in Germantown as my mother lives at 2874 Germantown Road, 

where I grew up. What I really want to speak about is my involvement with the Somerset neighborhood, 

that is part of Thornwood and which is the first to be constructed in the Smart Growth District. I actually 

facilitate between Regency Homes and home buyers in that neighborhood, along with another person. The 

success in that neighborhood has been phenomenal. We have 18 homes that have been ordered in that 

neighborhood and without a doubt people are coming in with the interest and desire to have that new 

urban lifestyle that Thornwood would offer with shops, restaurants, and the other residential. There is 

definitely cross section in terms of age demographic; folks are coming that are not all retired are empty 

nesters and some have children. I think that shows great things in term of value for surrounding single 

family residential with the projects. People are living a little bit differently; they want to simplify their 

lifestyles. The sales in Somerset I believe it is evident to that; it’s been open for 10 months with 18 sales 

and there only 43 home sites.                 
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Chairman Harless stated we had several citizens in the past who have said, how do I get heard or how 

does someone hear my voice. There are several ways officiously, this is one. But one of the ways that 

seem to be getting more popular is letters to Economic Development planning staff or Mr. Ross. The 

letters are circulated to all Planning Commission members. We want the input, it helps us. So we 

encourage and appreciate that. He asked Mr. Ross did we get in the neighborhood of 12 letters on this 

project?  

 

Mr. Ross answered yes; that is correct.     

 

Chairman Harless asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to speak in opposition to this 

project. If so, please would come forward and state you name and address for the record, you have 3 

minutes. 

 

Opposition:  

Joe Black of 1974 Miller Farms Road stated my wife and I own the property at the corner of Poplar 

Avenue and Miller Farms and we back up to the Arthur property. First of all, I think this is a fantastic 

development. I’m sure Carter Company is going to deliver, and tonight we have heard a lot about 

concepts and conspicuous plans. Thank you for being thoughtful with your experience and your spirit. 

However, I want to talk about some facts. We have flooded twice and I am not talking about water in my 

backyard, we had three feet of water in our house. The last time we flooded was during the time the 

development/construction of the bank was going in. Those developers had a drainage person working 

with them, and after the disaster they showed us the retention pond. It did not work and ended up in our 

house. At the last meeting there was a lot of talk about egress and ingress, parking, traffic, and traffic 

lights, with discussion on where guest would leave their luggage, and then go park. But the elephant in 

the room was never discussed, and that is the people that mostly impacted by this development. That is 

the five homeowners that backup to the project.  There only has been a discussion of two of us, not all 

five of us. Mr. Elkington did have a discussion with me in January and the plan he showed me looks 

much different now. So I feel like it shows less density than the one Poag and McEwen was proposing 

that it is basically a false narrative. It’s still going to impact the five of us, just as much as Poag and 

McEwen. The recent case law has showed on the basis of noise, lighting, and drainage that homeowners 

have got some pretty fair judgments against developers based on that. What we don’t understand is why 

you would not take a additional 130 feet of Poplar Avenue frontage and go to a natural existing boundary 

on the west side and eliminate all of that. You are looking at 1-1.5 percent of your propose budget. Poag 

and McEwen had a good handle on it for a natural design. All five homeowners are here tonight, and we 

are not opposed to the project, just to the design. We don’t want to live next door to it; our property 

values would plummet and basically my house is unsellable as a resident. The first potential buyer is 

going to say you sit kind of low, have you ever flooded. Now I have all this concrete and everything else 

that is going to be above me. We have been there 30 years and we love Germantown. We want 

Germantown to do the right thing. They need to advance the City, but also protect our interest.  

 

Tommy Walker of 1988 Miller Farms Road stated my house has flooded also, but not to extreme his has. 

It’s a very low area, and I’m concern to about the way the water runs off through the old Miller ditch. We 

had a 100 year flood several years ago. They proposed how they would work the drainage ditches and the 

way the subdivision was produced. All the sewer systems have changed when the water started backing 

up into our properties, because it doesn’t go underneath the bridge fast enough. That’s our main concern. 

With all the asphalt that’s going to be there, I just don’t think it’s going to do the job it’s suppose do. It’s 

a beautiful project that you have. I don’t think it meets the criteria of Germantown. I don’t want live in the 

City when I have 120 foot oak trees. I have serenity, peace, wildlife and all of it will change. There are so 

many concerns with all the levels of the parking garages and the noise of the music, when you come home 

basically you want to rest. We hear the music from Saddle Creek which we hear every so often and that’s 

fine. We just don’t think this is right for our community. The way it’s set up all the traffic, it is going to 

come right behind our house. Poag and McEwen had a vision of the traffic going all the way through 
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Germantown. The traffic at Saddle Creek backs up to this, the over flow from it the people are going to be 

coming through our neighborhood and we just don’t think and agree with it. 

 

Sarah Freeman of 7684 Apahon Lane stated first of all Michele Betty was good enough to send me the 

traffic study. I was worried if there was any change, because the traffic study shows Riverdale Road. We 

all know that Riverdale Road is just a little road; the big road is New Riverdale Road with a traffic signal 

out there. This wasn’t included in the traffic study and I don’t know why. My concern is the traffic 

coming from the west is to avoid what’s going to happen down at the other corners Miller Farms, and 

Germantown Road, etc. A lot of people are going to decide to take a left on New Riverdale Road and then 

a right down Neshoba Road through the Riverdale Elementary School zone to hook up with Germantown 

Road or they might go on down to Wolf River Boulevard with adding that to the traffic situation which 

we already have. First of all, should we have a clean traffic study which we never got it with Poag and 

McEwen, if we are to have real transparency? I am not against development. I am against blindness; we 

need to be straight up and be honest when we are dealing with the traffic. When the traffic study was done 

January 2017, was Thornwood and TraVure taken into account, the answer is no. We need reality not 

fiction; same with the drainage. Do we sue the City, The Reaves Firm, Mr. John Elkington or the people 

from Atlanta, GA.? If we know right up front who is going to be responsible if a mess is made, then 

maybe you would work even harder not to make the mess.    

 

Jena Walker of 1988 Miller Farms Road stated I love this wonderful idea, I really do. I think the 

presentation is great, except for one thing, it’s in my backyard. I think within about 200 yards from maybe 

where West Street is to Miller Farms Road. There is already about five streets so the traffic definitely 

needs to be looked at. If you are going to have increase traffic, you are going to have more population, 

and more pedestrians. They will be able to see inside our homes, I don’t know if you can build the wall 

tall enough where someone can’t crawl over it. I don’t mind walls there for boundaries and protections. I 

am also concerned about the increase crime that’s already going on now. My truck has been broken into 

in the parking lot at work. As a nurse I get up early in the morning and I hear the train, waste management 

beeps, and the construction that I have moved away from before. When you are trying to sleep, but you 

have to get up and be at work by 5:30. I don’t want people looking down in my backyard with roof top 

dining. 

 

Alan Kosten of 2025 Miller Farms Road stated I am at the end of the dead-end street on Miller Farms 

Road. I’m appalled with several of the statements that have been made here. A great presentation was 

made. No one has spoken to me and there haven’t been any meetings. Most developers meet with you as a 

group and we haven’t been invited to any meetings. I have a lot of questions. I guess they are putting a 

pedestrian entrance in my yard or right next to my yard. What are they going to do for Miller Farms? Is 

the City going to put “No Parking” on Miller Farms? These people have not come to us for anything. The 

development sounds great. There are some serious problems like the traffic. I can tell you right now; to 

make a left turn out of Miller Farms on to Poplar Avenue is worse than it was ten years ago. There is no 

question about that; I waited five minutes the other day. From 8:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. the traffic is terrible. 

The Traffic Engineer said we can’t put a traffic light there, that’s fine, but what are you going to do? This 

was never talked about. There are too many problems here; I don’t know how you guys can approve this 

tonight. There was only one question that any you asked that concerns the residents that are now on 

Miller Farms.  

 

Sean Riley of 2000 Miller Farms Road stated a couple of things; no one came to talk to me either. I have 

a one and four year old child they play in the front yard and street since it’s a dead end. I’m very concern 

about the area being opened up to a dog park with traffic coming in and out of there. That will stop my 

kids from playing outside and having to stay inside the house. Another thing, I haven’t heard about the 

concrete wall that’s going to be built behind our house. Can anyone honest say they would want to live 

looking at that?  Why would the City of Germantown approve it? To me it would make more sense to 

take the five houses and make one piece of land. The development is nice and there is a lot of positive to 
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it. I’m not necessary opposed to this project; I just wish there would be some consideration for people 

who are living so close to the project.    

 

Robert Hall of 1563 Miller Farms Road stated I’m not really opposed to this development. The issues that 

I have are related to traffic and water shed management. I appreciate what this committee does and what 

they are trying to do, but they don’t have a broad enough scope. This development is now landlocked 

except for one point of egress/ingress which is Poplar Avenue; this is going to create a traffic issue. 

Another issue I have is with the water shed, which should be a City residential commercial issue and in 

some places it’s also a county issue. I have 2.5 feet of water in the street on regular basics, because there 

is no adequate drainage through my neighborhood. There has been a study that was done approximately 

30 years ago, that showed the ditch that runs through the area goes from a square culvert, to a triangle and 

to other shapes; which now create water issues that we are currently having. I now live in a floodplain and 

I have lived in this house close to 20 years. I pay $10,000 in flood insurance for the developments up river 

from me. I would like somebody to take a look at this development for its occupancy rate in one, five, and 

ten years would be. We already have a lot of empty retail space in the area. We have stores closing all the 

time, because people are buying online. You are going to put in 200,000 square feet of retail, what 

happens when these stores die and you just have empty storage fronts in this development, like they have 

in Carriage Crossing? 

 

Tracy Johnson of 2015 Miller Farms Road stated I have an eight year old that would love to walk across 

the street to the movies. My concern is the pedestrian entrance right at Miller Farms; it needs to have a 

gate at the entrance which is coded for the neighborhood. I don’t want people parking in front of my 

house due to my daughter riding her bike. We already have people that don’t realize it a dead end street 

and come flying down Miller Farms to end up nowhere and having to turn around. We need “No Parking” 

signs on Miller Farms Road or “No Pedestrian Entrance”.         

 

John Kelyman of 7397 Deep Valley Drive stated this is a beautiful City; we have had 38 years living in 

the same place. The traffic is an issue for making a left or right turn on to Poplar Avenue off of Miller 

Farms. The slow lane has turned into the high speed lane because there’s too much traffic. The site view 

is limited and I’m concerned someone is going to get killed. When are you going to do something for the 

citizens? This is supposed to be a walkable site. I challenge every one of you at 5:00 p.m. on Friday to try 

and cross Poplar Avenue at a traffic light. When are you going to put access across Poplar Avenue where 

people could be safe?                               

 

Alderman Owens stated I appreciate everyone coming out tonight. We take your concerns very seriously. 

This property is going to be developed. It is zoned for Smart Growth. As a result, we are going to get a 

development that is somewhat dense and mixed use. It is a great investment in our community. I think 

this is what we envisioned when we designed the Smart Growth Initiative and planned for the Smart 

Growth mix of uses. I heard people talking about multi-family, stating we don’t want apartments. I think 

multi-family should not be a bad word. I think we need this kind of density to support these types of retail 

uses. People, who live here, shop, play, and work. So we can increase our tax base, without negatively 

encroaching upon our residential areas. I do have some very strong concerns about the adjacent 

neighborhood. I think this pond and the drainage area can’t make it any worse than it is. If this is 

approved tonight, I will certainly be looking at the next phase. On how we can achieve and assure the 

water will be contained in a way, that will be less than what is currently exiting the site right now in terms 

of the volume. The next time we get back with the next stages of the Preliminary and Final Plan is where 

we ask specific questions. I would really like to see buffer areas. I would like to see a good faith effort 

made to meet and discuss details with these neighbors. I don’t know if it’s buying or protecting their 

homes. If the wall is not what the residents want, then maybe we provide some type of a large green 

buffer. Also, we need to look at the traffic on New Riverdale Road and how that might impact Neshoba 

Road.    
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Mayor Palazzolo stated he does appreciate everyone coming forward this evening and speaking for or 

against this project. Germantown has a reputation of being very thoughtful and thorough. I will tell you 

people on the commission are your neighbors and they only want to do what’s best for your community. 

There are two other mixed use projects that are under the Smart Code principles and one of those is in the 

Western Gateway and had 11 or 12 warrants initially. The Planning Commission had interaction with the 

neighbors and the developer worked to get zero warrants in that particular project. That’s through some 

dialog, debate, and change. There are several commissioners who encourage the development team to 

continue to meet more with the Timbers. I encourage you to get with English Meadows to. Just for the 

record, I live close to this project and it’s in my side yard. I have a lot of concerns as well and also, have a 

lot of excitement. This will be something we can work through together on. This is just the first meeting 

with this Outline Plan to move forward.  

 

Mr. Bennett stated he echo’s some of those comments. We are volunteers and residents of Germantown 

who are serving in this capacity and trying to make the best decisions we can. This is the first time this 

matter has been heard. We are glad to see you all here. We depend on when a development comes before 

us, what our residents in Germantown have to say about whatever that development is. No matter if it’s in 

your backyard or not. We like the comments for and against, because it helps us formulate what we want 

to do going forward. We do hear what the developer and citizens have to say.  

 

Mr. Bacon stated he echoes all those comments. I encourage you to stay involved. I served on a 

commission back then with Poag & McEwen’s proposal and there were a lot of challenging issues. This is 

just the start of the process with the Outline Plan approval. We aren’t approving walls, grading or 

drainage plans tonight. There is a traffic expert involve from Kimley Horn. I encourage those who have 

concerns about Kimley Horn with their research, to ask questions. I am very concerned with the traffic 

standpoint of the egress/ingress with this level of development, whether it’s 100 percent of what Poag & 

McEwen proposal or 60 percent. On the flip side, Alderman Owens comments on this property is going to 

be developed, it’s going to happen. So it’s up to us, as a community to hopefully work with a developer 

that is as experienced as Carter with 60 years of development experience. As citizens of Germantown, we 

are impressed that a company like yours would have an interest and make this kind of investment in our 

community. It includes a lot of ideas, we thought and hope would get developed to this level with mix use 

property. This is a start of a lengthy process, please stay involved. There are some concerns with the 

standpoint of drainage, infrastructures, and site development issues that we will address.   

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Approval, subject to the comments listed above. 

 

SMART CODE REVIEW COMMITTEE:  (MIKE HARLESS, CHAIRMAN)  
The Smart Code Review Committee met on March 22, and heard presentations from Planning Division 

staff and the applicant. The application will be considered at the April 4, 2017 Planning Commission 

meeting, subject to the Committee’s discussion, comments of staff and additional information to be 

presented by the applicant.  Letters of recommendation from the DRC and ECD representatives are 

included in this report. 

 

MAIN MOTION:  To approve the outline plan for Carter Mixed Use Development at Germantown 

located at 7450 Poplar Avenue, extending southward to the north side of North Street and bounded by 

Arthurwood Drive, North Street, and McVay Road tracts, subject to the Commission’s discussion, staff 

comments as contained in the staff report, and documents and plans submit with the application. 

 

Mr. Bacon moved to approve the outline plan for Carter Mixed Use Development at Germantown located 

at 7450 Poplar Avenue, extending southward to the north side of North Street and bounded by 

Arthurwood Drive, North Street, and McVay Road tracts, subject to the Commission’s discussion, staff 

comments as contained in the staff report, and documents and plans submit with the application, seconded 

by Mr. Bennett. 



Planning Commission Minutes 

April 4, 2017 

Page 29 

 

Chairman Harless asked for a roll call. 

 

Roll Call: Barclay –absent; Saunders – yes; Hernandez – yes; Bacon –yes; Harless – yes; Owens – yes; 

Clark – yes; Bennett – yes; Palazzolo- yes.  The motion was passed 

 

Mr. Clark voted yes; for the Outline Plan and it’s not the final plan for approval. I will say some of the 

citizens have mentioned they have not been contacted by the developer. I think that has been brought up 

here and we would like you guys to make sure that is done in any way possible.        

                       

Mr. Saunders voted yes; for the Outline Plan and basically for the reasons that have been echoed so far. I 

want to ensure the people that are opposed for this project, we heard your comments. I truly believe that 

working with all of us together the City, developers, citizens, and this commission, we can come up with 

a solution beneficial for all.    

 

Mr. Bennett voted yes. 

 

Alderman Owens voted yes. 

 

Mr. Bacon voted yes. 

 

Mr. Hernandez voted yes. 

 

Chairman Harless voted yes; this is an Outline Plan and this property can be developed for Smart Growth. 

It doesn’t say that we will follow that plan. We have to take a look at the drainage issues. Mr. Elkington 

will you please make sure all the citizens get to hear your presentation. I think it’s important and I know 

you have reached out to over 100 of them already. 

 

Mayor Palazzolo voted yes. 

 

Chairman Harless said congratulations and the motion passes.   
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PROPOSED OUTLINE PLAN 
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PROPOSED PHASING PLAN 

  



Planning Commission Minutes 

April 4, 2017 

Page 35 

 

CONCEPTUAL SITE PLAN 
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Proposed Future Warrant Request with Preliminary and Final Plan Applications 
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Chairman Harless asked if there was any old business to come before the Commission. There was none. 

 

Chairman Harless asked if there was any new business to come before the Commission. There was none. 

 

Chairman Harless asked if there were any liaison reports. There were none. 

 

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. 


